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Beaufort County Stormwater Management Utility Board (SWMU Board) Meeting Minutes 

January 27, 2016 at 2:00 p.m. in Executive Conference Room 170, 100 Ribaut Rd., Beaufort, SC

               Board Members             Ex-Officio Members 
Present Absent Present Absent 
Don Smith Marc Feinberg Andy Kinghorn Van Willis 
Allyn Schneider James Fargher Scott Liggett 
William Bruggeman Jeremy Ritchie 
Larry Meisner 
Patrick Mitchell 

Beaufort County Staff Visitors 
Eric Larson Tony Maglione, Applied Technology & Mgt. 
David Wilhelm Lamar Taylor, City of Beaufort 
Carolyn Wallace Reed Armstrong, Coastal Conservation League 
Danny Polk Neil Desai, City of Beaufort 
Kevin Pitts Jill Bolin, Academy Estates 
Robert O’ Quinn Richard Bolin, Academy Estates 
Patricia Wilson Bill Weiss, Low County Institute  
Alicia Holland Patricia Dowling, Academy Estates 
Joshua Gruber Steve Borgianini,  USCB 

Denise Parsick, Bft. Soil and Water Conservation Dist. 
Al Stokes, Waddell Maricuture Center, SCDNR 
Alice Howard, Beaufort County Council 
Joe Courtney, Academy Estates 
Marco Orlando, Academy Estates 
Alan Warren, USCB 
Al Segar, SCNDR 
Susan Orlando, Academy Estates 
Renée Murtagh, Academy Estates 
Paul Moore, Ward Edwards Engineering 

1. Meeting called to order – Don Smith
A. Agenda – The Agenda was approved and later amended to move the Financial Report (Item 

4I) before Utility Update (Item 4A). 
B. December 16, 2015 Minutes - Approved. 

2. Introductions – Completed.

3. Public Comment(s) – Mr. Richard Bolin representing Academy Estates asked if he could
address the board about Factory Creek Watershed Site Phase I. The board agreed to add this to
Unfinished Business after Factory Creek Watershed Site Phase II.
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4. Reports – Mr. Eric Larson, Mr. David Wilhelm, and Mrs. Rebecca Baker provided a written 
report which is included in the posted agenda and can be accessed at: 
http://www.bcgov.net/departments/Administrative/beaufort-county-council/boards-and-
commissions/council-appointed/board-list/stormwater-management-utility-
board/agendas/2016/012716.pdf  

  I. Financial Report – Alicia Holland (Backup) 
 Fiscal Year 2015 Actuals – Mrs. Alicia Holland handed out a draft copy of Fiscal Year 2015 

Financial Report from an excerpt out of the County’s Comprehensive Annual Financial Report. 
Mrs. Holland discussed GASB 68 (Governmental Accounting Standards Board Number 68). 
Mrs. Holland stated that this is a new accounting pronouncement required to be implemented 
in FY15 and has a substantial effect on the net position of the Stormwater Utility, which is one 
of the County’s proprietary funds. Mrs. Holland pointed out on page 206 that the Net Position, 
beginning, as originally reported began on June 30th  the end of FY14. The next line item is 
change in accounting principle for pensions. Ms. Holland noted that the nearly 1.9 million 
dollar reduction shown is not a cash transaction, but the reporting of a pension liability placed 
on the financial statements.  Mrs. Holland also said that the next Stormwater meeting would 
include an up to date financial report on Fiscal Year 2016. 

A. Utility Update – Eric Larson  
Utility Rate Study – Mr. Eric Larson referred to an email which was included in the posted 
agenda. Mr. Larson’s email points out that the Auditor’s office has moved up the dead line 
for mailing out tax notices. He included a timeline for the County and the Municipalities to 
use as a guideline for submitting necessary documents prior to the July 1st deadline for the 
tax run. Mr. Larson stated that the County’s portion of the rate study is complete, but some of 
the Municipalities still need to provide the necessary data to the consultant in order to 
provide a final report. The Municipalities will have to decide if changes will be made to their 
billing structure as a result of the rate study. The County’s governmental agreements may be 
affected by the decisions of each Municipality. Mr. Scott Liggett expressed a concern for the 
Municipalities and their governing bodies to be able to accomplish the necessary tasks to 
meet the County’s deadlines. Mr. Larson responded that the Municipalities’ staff needs to 
express the urgency of taking action to their elected officials, even if the action is to do 
nothing at this time. Fiscal Year 2017 budget forecasts are affected by the decision of each 
Municipality. 
Credit Manual Update – Mr. Larson reported that staff has negotiated a scope of services 
with ATM (Applied Technology and Management) for an update to the credit manual to 
reflect needed changes as a result of the rate structure change.  The proposal has been signed 
and a Notice to Proceed has been issued with an anticipated completion date of April 1, 2016. 
Mr. Don Smith asked if major changes were expected. Mr. Larson replied that most of the 
changes will provide a credit for open marsh, salt marsh, and lands that are completely or 
partially under water.  
Stormwater Infrastructure Inspection Technician – Mr. Danny Polk 
Mr. Danny Polk introduced Robbie O’ Quinn as the new Stormwater Infrastructure 
Inspection Technician. His main responsibilities will include inventorying the stormwater 
infrastructure assets and help with water quality monitoring. Robbie worked for SCDNR and 
was born and raised in Beaufort.  
 
 

http://www.bcgov.net/departments/Administrative/beaufort-county-council/boards-and-commissions/council-appointed/board-list/stormwater-management-utility-board/agendas/2016/012716.pdf
http://www.bcgov.net/departments/Administrative/beaufort-county-council/boards-and-commissions/council-appointed/board-list/stormwater-management-utility-board/agendas/2016/012716.pdf
http://www.bcgov.net/departments/Administrative/beaufort-county-council/boards-and-commissions/council-appointed/board-list/stormwater-management-utility-board/agendas/2016/012716.pdf
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B. Monitoring Update – Eric Larson  
USCB and County MOU for the Lab Services – Staff is in the final stage of the draft which 
needs to be reviewed by Administration for approval before it can be presented to the board. 
A final draft is scheduled to be presented to the Board at the March meeting. 
Lab Update – Mr. Larson included a letter from Dr. Alan Warren to County Administrator 
Gary Kubic on a comprehensive update of the Lab status. 
 

C. Stormwater Implementation Committee (SWIC) Report – Eric Larson 
SWIC Meeting January 20, 2016 – Mr. Larson reported that the focus of the meeting was on 
public education and outreach. More information will be provided by Mrs. Rebecca Baker 
during the MS4 report. The next SWIC meeting will be February 10th. Meeting minutes are 
included on the posted agenda. 
 

D. Stormwater Related Projects – Eric Larson  
Turtle Lane Paving on Lady’s Island (Stormwater Add-On) ($8,940 Budget) – Mr. Larson 
stated that the stormwater construction is complete but an adjacent property owner is 
claiming impact. The Utility has engaged Andrews Engineering to provide field work to 
determine if the road being paved and stormwater improvements are associated with the 
property owner’s complaint. 
Okatie West / SC 170 Widening Retrofit Land Purchase – Mr. Larson said that the Utility is 
under contract with Ward Edwards Engineering. The kick off meeting was last month and the 
first reporting period for the 319 Grant ended December 31st.  The first quarter report is being 
prepared with zero percent progress, but the design work is in the process and the first public 
meeting is being scheduled per grant compliance.  

E. Professional Contracts Report – Eric Larson  
Stormwater Management Plan (Master Plan) Update – Mr. Larson reported the contract with 
Applied Technology and Management (ATM) was approved recently and that a kick off 
meeting with the SWIC members is scheduled for February 4, 2016. 

F. Regional Coordination - Eric Larson 
Battery Creek Pond Funded by an EPA 319 Grant ($132,609 Budget – County Portion) – 
Mr. Larson and Mr. Neil Desai (City of Beaufort) informed the board that the project went 
out for bid Monday, January 25, 2016 and bids are due February 19, 2016.  
Pine Ridge Retrofit Project – Mr. Jeremy Ritchie stated that the project is very close to 
beginning and once it is started it will move very quickly. 
City of Beaufort and SCDOT Partnership Projects – Mr. Larson clarified to the board that 
Ward Edwards Engineering is providing the design, the County is supplying  equipment and 
labor, SCDOT is providing funding for material, and the city is providing project 
management and design fees. The county is supporting this project because of County-owned 
property and BMPs in the project area. Mr. David Wilhelm is managing the County’s portion 
of the project. 
 Plantation Business Park Drainage Assessment – Mr. Larson stated that the project has been 
delayed due to weather conditions impeding camera operations. Mr. Donald Smith asked 
what firm was providing consulting services. Mr. Larson replied that Ward Edwards 
Engineering was providing the infrastructure evaluation of the private development prior to 
the County assuming maintenance responsibilities. Mr. Danny Polk updated the board that 
the camera work is complete and Ward Edwards Engineering is evaluating the results. A 
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report should be available for the February meeting. Mr. Larry Meisner questioned if the 
County assuming private development infrastructure maintenance was common practice. Mr. 
Larson replied it was not common practice, but documentation from the development 
supports the original intent of the County assuming maintenance. 

G. Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System (MS4 Update) – Rebecca Baker 
 Public Education - Mrs. Rebecca Baker referred to her Public Education/Outreach calendar 
which is included in the posted agenda. The Stormwater Implementation Committee (SWIC) 
and Beaufort Soil and Water Conservation District (BSWCD) are gearing up for upcoming 
educational events.  
Public Outreach and Involvement - Mrs. Baker displayed map locations for 50 stormdrain 
markers to be placed at each municipality. She also informed the board that public service 
announcements will be used to inform citizens of upcoming events and other educational 
opportunities. Digital and Vinyl Billboards will be used to inform and educate the public.  
USCB Lab – Mrs. Baker said that sampling will transition to a fee based charge. 
Best Management Practices (BMP) Manual - Mrs. Baker will be working with ATM to 
update the BMP Manual and she will include the board on decisions as the manual 
progresses.  
Staff Plan Review – Mrs. Baker reminded the board that DHEC put out a statement in 2008 
that if the owner of the permit is the same owner, then the permit can be extended and a new 
permit does not have to be issued.  Mrs. Baker added that Sommersett Phase II, Walmart, and 
Oyster Bluff had plans approved. Mr. Smith questioned, “When the County issues a 
Stormwater Permit does it expire?” Mrs. Baker and Mr. Larson stated that the County falls 
under the state law and the permit can be extended, however, in December 2016, that law 
reverts back to prior permit requirements. 

H. Maintenance Projects Report – Mr. David Wilhelm 
Mr. David Wilhelm pointed out St. Paul’s Church Road/Josephine Drive, Old Salem Road- 
Driveway, Old Salem Road-Roadside and Thomas Sumter Street and Gator Lane as the four 
major projects included in his report. All projects are included in the posted agenda. Mr. 
Larry Meisner asked if the County was performing work on Joe Frasier Road. Mr. Wilhelm 
believes the County is performing work on Joe Frasier Road, but he is not sure of the specific 
location.  

5.  Unfinished Business –  
A. Factory Creek Watershed Site Phase I – Mr. Larson reminded the board that the 2006 Master 

Plan identified Factory Creek Watershed in the Rock Springs Creek sub watershed as a need 
for a 16 percent bacteria reduction.  A 2011 Retrofit Study of the existing watershed report 
identified a possible site based on location and size with an estimated cost of $1.7 Million. 
That project is on the 10 year capital plan awaiting action. In late 2015, a developer for 
Academy Park LLC approached the County about using a remaining tract of land for a 
stormwater retention pond. The board approved a feasibility study which determined that the 
Academy Park LLC Site (Factory Creek Watershed Site Phase I) was a viable site for 5.6 
percent of needed bacteria reduction. The Stormwater Management Utility Board 
recommended pursuing this project to the Natural Resources Committee (NRC). The NRC 
will be reviewing this project Monday, February 1, 2016.  

B. Factory Creek Watershed Site Phase II – Mr. Larson updated the board about the second 
Factory Creek Watershed Site known as Phase II. The board approved feasibility study found 
that a current 1 acre pond could be expanded to 4.3 acres approximately 3 to 7 feet deep 
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resulting in a 6.8 percent bacteria reduction. Mr. Larson added that this site is located in 
wetland area and would require OCRM (Ocean and Coastal Resource Management) permits.  
Mr. Larson concluded by saying both the sites combined total approximately 12.4 percent of 
the needed 16 percent bacteria reduction and the County would need additional sites for the 
remaining percent. Mr. Larson added that the property owner might be able to acquire the 
parcel adjacent to his parcel which would increase the pond 50 percent and bring the bacteria 
reduction close to the needed 16 percent. Mr. Larson fielded questions from board members 
by saying the two project agreements are similar with the developer/owner paying for 
construction, the County assisting with design costs, and assuming maintenance of pond 
sites. Mr. Larson also responded that the developer/owner of both sites have expressed a 
sense of urgency in beginning project construction due to a commitment of materials for an 
unrelated development.  

C. Academy Estates Response to Factory Creek Watershed Site Phase I –Mr. Richard Bolin 
passed around pictures for the board to view and Mrs. Jill Bolin displayed a map to 
accompany Mr. Bolin’s alternative solution for the needed 16 percent bacteria reduction for 
Rock Springs Creek Watershed. Mr. Bolin proposed doing away with multiple retention pond 
facilities and put one big retention pond facility closer to the lower end of the Rock Springs 
Creek Watershed. Mr. Bolin also suggested filling in the ditch that runs through Academy 
Estates because he feels the purpose of the ditch was an emergency fix for a one time 
flooding problem that may occur every 40 or 50 years. Mr. Bolin suggests laying a drain pipe 
with inlets to drain into the river. Mr. Bolin commented that the ditch is an eye sore and a 
safety hazard and would save the County maintenance costs. Mr. Bolin feels that by covering 
the ditch, the natural watershed flow will be restored and can be filtered through the wetlands 
into his proposed facility closer to the lower end of the Rock Springs Creek Watershed. Mr. 
Bolin also addressed what he considered to be deficiencies in the proposed Factory Creek 
Watershed Site Phase I contract. Mr. Bolin suggests performing an alternate feasibility study 
to include his proposed facility for a 50 year time frame and compare the costs to previous 
studies. Mr. Joe Courtney from Academy Estates added that the entire Academy Estates 
neighborhood is opposed to the proposed pond and development. Ms. Patricia Dowling 
pointed out that a kindergarten is located near the proposed pond and the pond would be a 
safety hazard for the students. She added that the Morgan River is fragile and diverting water 
away would be beneficial. She is also concerned that sawdust from downed trees could add 
to water contamination. At Mr. Bolin’s request to view ponds that divert into ditches, Mr. 
Larson suggested one pond at New River in Bluffton and two ponds off highway 278 as 
examples. Mr. Patrick Mitchell questioned if the property owners would still be against the 
pond construction if the development still proceeded and Mr. Bolin stated the owners would 
still oppose the pond. Mr. Donald Smith questioned if other sites had been pursued for the 
project. Ms. Patricia Dowling suggested a pond off of Big Ben Lane. Mr. Eric Larson 
explained that this project was scheduled for FY 2018 so land had not been pursued. This 
project was moved up due to land being offered that would save the County acquisition costs. 

 
6.  New Business –  

A. Special Report – Kevin Pitts, Bill Weiss, Al Stokes, and Stephen Borgianini - Discussion of 
monitoring needs to measure impacts to local marine organisms. 
Mr. Kevin Pitts introduced Stephen Borgianini with the University of South Carolina at 
Beaufort, Mr. Bill Weiss with Low Country Institute, and Mr. Al Stokes with Waddell  
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Mariculture Center part of SCDNR. All presentations were included in the posted agenda. 
These gentlemen gave presentations on how salinity fluctuation can affect embryonic 
development of marine organisms.  

 
7. Public Comment(s) – None. 
 
8. Executive Session -  
 Discussion of Negotiations Incident to Proposed Contractual Arrangements and Proposed 
Purchase of Factory Creek Watershed Site Phase II  

A. Mr. Don Smith recused himself due to a conflict of interest. Mr. Allyn Schneider took over 
as board chairman for the remainder of the meeting.  

 
9.  Actions As A Result of Executive Session 

A. As a result of the feasibility study, a motion was made and passed unanimously (4:0) to 
recommend Beaufort County Administrator  to  move forward with the discussion and 
negotiations incident to proposed  contractual arrangements to proposed purchase of Factory 
Creek Watershed Site Phase II based on the developer being able to pass all regulatory 
requirements prior to construction beginning. 

 
10. Next Meeting Agenda – Included in posted agenda  

A. Passed to include Discussion of Proposed Purchase of Factory Creek Watershed Site Phase I 
as Item 5A, Unfinished Business.  

 
11. Meeting Adjourned 
 










